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1. Harmony  
Harmony is a view of the world in which all things are interconnected, 
interrelated and existing in a state of balance. It is found in theories of modern 
science1, within theological and non-theological philosophies, and traditional 
world views. It is an understanding of how the world and large complex 
systems are organized and achieves peaceful coexistence within the system 
and its external surroundings; it also has applications for individuals including 
their health and wellbeing choices.  
 
A Harmony Quality Mark in Sustainable Wellness Tourism, identifies a 
destination, resort or service, as taking action that seeks to ensure that its 
wellness tourism services are, in Harmony with Nature and Active in the repair, 
restoration, and balance of its visitors, the destination, and the global 
environment.  
 
2. Harmony & Sustainability  
Harmony aligns with broader notions of sustainability as described by the UN 
Sustainable Development Goals2, it encompasses pro-active replenishment 
and repair of the environment while supporting the dignity of individuals and 
communities. 
 
 

 

 
1 eg, Chaos Theory, Butterfly Effect -  James Yorke and T.Y. Li – 1975; Complexity Theory 

(Complex Adaptive Systems, Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001) 
2 UN Sustainable Development Goals 2020 -  
https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/ 
3 https://worldhappiness.report/ed/2020/environments-for-happiness-an-overview/ 

3. Harmony & Happiness  
Harmony supports and aligns with the UN Happiness agenda and understands 
how our positive engagement with the natural environment impacts upon the 
individual, their community, and national happiness.3 
 

 
 

4. The Harmony Golden Ratio Quality Mark in Sustainable Wellness Tourism 
Harmony recognises that Tourism and Wellness tourism destinations and 
activity can lead to social and environmental harm, locally4 and globally5. And 
that the integrity of personal Wellness is undermined when harm is being done 
to other people, the location, or the global environment.  
 
Wellness visitors are increasingly expecting that resorts and destinations are 
acting to prevent harm and would like to know that the location and planet is 
benefiting from their Wellness motivated travel experience. 
 
Harmony is a multi-disciplinary, cross tourism industry quality standard, that 
supports resorts and destinations to: assess potential harm impacts across 
Economic, Social, and Environmental harms (including and beyond CO2), in a 
financially robust and meaningful way; act to be Harm Negative; and identifies 
the resort as being Good for People, Place and the Planet.   
 

4 
https://www.academia.edu/23948851/_Hotel_Industry_and_Environmental_Iss
ues_ 
5 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41558-018-0141-x 

https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/
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5.1. A Harmony Approach in Wellness  
A Harmony approach in Wellness and problem solving,  requires that we review 
the consequences of our actions, that we act based on the available evidence, 
with transparency in decision making, and open consideration of all options, 
including: personal, social, future generations, economic, political, and 
environmental.  
 
It appreciates the web of interactions, influences, and the widest possible chain 
of consequences that could occur towards sustainability goals, avoiding 
apparently simplistic solutions that can cause more harm.  
 

 

 
 in perfect Harmony with the Natural Environment 

 
The Golden Ratio Quality Mark in Wellness Tourism provides the framework to 
ensure that the actions taken in the creation, maintenance and delivery of 
Wellness services consider: the client, practitioner, and the wider 
organisational, social and environmental landscape. It is a whole system 
approach for an organisation, nation, business or individual, that occurs 
throughout every layer and delivery of services.  
 

Wellness cannot proceed authentically in a harmful 
environment 

 
6 https://www.amaala.com/en/home 

 

 
 
5.2.  The Harmony Business Environment 
Because of the broad consultation base of the Harmony Sustainable Wellness 
Governance panel, we understand the business environment of the Wellness 
tourism developer, the destination and global and regional policy drivers. 
Implementing Harmony approach can be in stages and grow as the destination 
develops, and its business and revenue grow, or it can be through a complete 
paradigm shift in the way a hotel or resort operates. 
 
We would seek to enhance the destination offer through promotion of a 
particular sustainability ethos, environment or improvement element; for 
example, the Saudi Arabia, Amaala6 Red Sea Development Project, where the 
kingdom is marketing its tourism offer by promoting itself as a premier “Dark 
Skies” and “Pristine” destination. Six Sense7 global resorts emphasise and 
market their sustainability approach.  
 

7 www.sixsenses.com 
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6. Sustainable Tourism Standards and Accreditation 

There are already many sustainable tourism accreditation marks or companies’ 

and providers including: 

 

• ISO 21401: 2018 – specifies environmental, social and economic 

requirements to implement a sustainability management system in 

accommodation establishments in the tourism sector. 

 
 

• Global Sustainability Tourism Council – GSTC accreditation is the most 

reliable and cost-effective way to ensure confidence and credibility of 

sustainable tourism certification, and worldwide acceptance. 

 
 

• EcoStar - Sustainable Tourism 

 

 
 

• Green Globe Solutions - GGS creates and operationalizes a companies’ 

sustainability management plan 

 

 
8 https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Carbon_footprint 

 

• Earth Check – self reported as the leading scientific benchmarking, 

certification and advisory group for travel and tourism. 

 
 

• Sustainable Travel International - Using travel and tourism to create 

environmental and social impact in destinations around the world 

 

 
 
There are many similarities and consistencies between the accreditation/ 
certification tourism marks identified above (and the many others not 
mentioned). They all have value and are excellent first steps towards 
acknowledging, identifying, and changing practice that has negative social and 
environmental impacts.  They assist in the creation of detailed and not so 
detailed sustainability management plans, including identifying the “carbon 
footprint8”of individuals and business, and promote behaviours to reduce the 
social and environmental impacts of destinations, with some recommending9 
destinations (and visitors) become carbon neutral and/ or offset their carbon 
use. 
 
 
7. The Golden Ratio Quality Mark in Sustainable Wellness Tourism – what is 
the difference 

9 https://sustainabletravel.org/our-work/carbon-offsets/ 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Carbon_footprint
https://sustainabletravel.org/our-work/carbon-offsets/
https://greenglobe.com/
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The authenticity of a Wellness tourism destination is undermined if it is 
conducted in places that are harmful to people, the location, or the global 
environment. 
A Harmony Golden Ratio Quality Mark is differentiated from the range of 
sustainable tourism marks or accreditations by using Harmony principles to ask 
for, “a little bit more” from sustainability approaches and from destinations, 
and in doing so, make a quantum leap in the understanding and impact 
sustainability approaches can have towards being positive to people, planet 
and place. 

 
In perfect Harmony with Nature 

 
In addition to other sustainability approaches, Harmony Golden Ratio: 

1. Would require destinations to have a more robust and meaningful 

approach to total harm assessment10 in tourism; across Economic, 

Social, and Environmental harms (including and beyond CO2), related 

to the creation, operational delivery, and cessation of a tourism 

destination. From this total assessment, a baseline and sustainability 

management plan to reduce and redress harms can progress. 

2. Would assess total impacts across economic, social, and environmental 

harms, using internationally verified financial modelling11 

approaches12, while taking into consideration the socio13-economic 

 
10 Natural & Social & Human Capital Coalition https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-

capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/, https://social-human-capital.org/ 
11 The Economics of Biodiversity, UK Treasury, 
https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review 
12 PWC - Total Impact Measurement and Management -  Environmental valuation 
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-

value14 of the destination. Creating a clear cost figure to offset these 

harms. 

 

3. Would require “harm offset” to be, a little bit more, than just being 

harm neutral; it’s too late to be neutral, the scientific evidence says we 

have to be “harm negative” or to put it more nicely, to be Positive to 

People, Planet and Place. 

4. Would propose that any offset provides the investment capital for 

sustainable environmental actions within your destination, nationally 

or globally (based on your preferences) and Social Value requirements. 

These sustainability projects can provide promotional and marketing 

messaging and narratives for your destination so differentiating and 

adding value.  

5. Recognises, that the first four points are extremely fact driven and 

hard-nosed within a business context. Harmony is a whole system 

approach and integrates its principles across all Wellness service 

delivery, from staff approaches and training, to the products used in 

different therapies.  Consultation and representation with Wellness 

and Tourism industries help shape the implementation of Harmony 

principles and the Golden Ratio requirements across delivery.   

(a further review of the Harmony approach in Sustainable Wellness Tourism is provided later) 

management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf & https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-
change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf 
13 KPMG True Value https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf 
14 UK Gov Social Value Act 2012 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-

introductory-guide 

https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/
https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/
https://social-human-capital.org/
https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
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8. Common Themes/ Indicators for Sustainable Tourism 

Each accreditation organisation varies in the range, level, and depth of 

indicators. They are principally a range of procedural and operational 

indicators that appear directed to managers and executives to implement (top 

down) systems across the organization and staff. 

 

Green Globe15 indicators and processes for a sustainability management 
system in tourism are extensive and are provided below, we have included 
them as they are comprehensive and its pointless remaking the wheel (a less 
comprehensive set of questions by Ecostar are provided in appendix 6): 
 
 

a. Sustainable Management16 

• Implement a Sustainability Management System: The Business has 

implemented a long-term sustainability management system that is 

suitable to its reality and scale, and that considers environmental, 

sociocultural, quality, health, and safety issues. 

• Legal Compliance: The Business is in compliance with all relevant 

international or local legislation and regulations (including, among 

others, health, safety, labor, and environmental aspects). 

• Employee Training: All personnel receive periodic training regarding 

their role in the management of environmental, sociocultural, health, 

and safety practices. 

• Customer Satisfaction: Customer satisfaction is measured, and 

corrective action taken where appropriate. 

• Accuracy of Promotional Materials: Promotional materials are 

accurate and complete and do not promise more than can be delivered 

by the business. 

 
15 https://greenglobe.com/standard/ 

• Design and Construction: Comply with local land acquisition and land 

rights legislation and local zoning and protected or heritage area 

requirements 

• Sustainable Design and Construction of Buildings and Infrastructure 

– New and Existing Buildings: Use locally appropriate principles of 

sustainable construction and design while respecting the natural and 

cultural surroundings. 

• Interpretation: Information about and interpretation of the natural 

surroundings, local culture, and cultural heritage is provided to 

customers, as well as explaining appropriate behavior while visiting 

natural areas, living cultures, and cultural heritage sites. 

• Communications Strategy: The Business has implemented a 

comprehensive communications strategy to inform visitors and guests 

on its sustainable policies, programs, and initiatives. 

• Health and Safety: The Business ensures compliance with all relevant 

health and safety measures to ensure the well-being of its customers, 

staff and local community. 

 
b. Socio/ Economic 

• Community Development: The business actively supports initiatives 

for social and infrastructure community development including, 

among others, education, health, and sanitation. 

• Local Employment: Local residents are employed, including in 

management positions. Training is offered as necessary. 

• Fair Trade: Local and fair-trade services and goods are purchased by 

the business, where available. 

 

https://greenglobe.com/standard/
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• Support Local Entrepreneurs: The business offers the means for local 

small entrepreneurs to develop and sell sustainable products that are 

based on the area’s nature, history, and culture. 

• Respect Local Communities: A code of conduct for activities in local 

communities has been developed, with the consent of and in 

collaboration with the community. 

• Exploitation: The business has implemented a policy against 

commercial exploitation, particularly of children and adolescents, 

including sexual exploitation. 

• Equitable Hiring: The business is equitable in hiring women and local 

minorities, including in management positions, while restraining child 

labor. 

• Employee Protection: The international or national legal protection of 

employees is respected and employees are paid a living wage. 

• Basic Services: The activities of the business do not jeopardize the 

provision of basic services, such as water, energy, or sanitation, to 

neighboring communities. 

c. Cultural Heritage 

• Code of Behavior: The business follows established guidelines or a 

code of behavior for visits to culturally or historically sensitive sites, in 

order to minimize visitor impact and maximize enjoyment. 

• Historical Artifacts: Historical and archeological artifacts are not sold, 

traded, or displayed, except as permitted by law. 

• Protection of Sites: The business contributes to the protection of local 

historical, archeological, culturally, and spiritually important 

properties and sites, and does not impede access to them by local 

residents. 

• Incorporation of Culture: The business uses elements of local art, 

architecture, or cultural heritage in its operations, design, decoration, 

food, or shops, while respecting the intellectual property rights of local 

communities. 

 
d. Environmental 

• Purchasing Policy: Purchasing policy favors environmentally friendly 

products for building materials, capital goods, food, and consumables. 

• Consumable Goods: The purchase of disposable and consumable 

goods is measured, and the business actively seeks ways to reduce 

their use. 

• Energy Consumption: Energy consumption should be measured, 

sources indicated, and measures to decrease overall consumption 

should be adopted, while encouraging the use of renewable energy. 

• Water Consumption: Water consumption should be measured, 

sources indicated, and measures to decrease overall consumption 

should be adopted. 

• Greenhouse Gas: Greenhouse gas emissions from all sources 

controlled by the business are measured, and procedures are 

implemented to reduce and offset them as a way to minimize climate 

change. 

• Wastewater: Wastewater, including gray water, is treated effectively 

and reused where possible. 

• Waste Plan and Reduce: A solid waste management plan is 

implemented, with quantitative goals to minimize waste that is not 

reused or recycled. 

• Reuse: A comprehensive strategy of reuse exists to reduce waste to 

landfill. 

• Recycle: A comprehensive recycling strategy exists to reduce waste to 

landfill. 

• Harmful Substances: The use of harmful substances, including 

pesticides, paints, swimming pool disinfectants, and cleaning 



                                                                         DRAFT 10.3 -------- consultation and peer review document (not for publication) 

7 
 

materials, is minimized; substituted, when available, by innocuous 

products; and all chemical use is properly managed. 

• Other Pollutants: The business implements practices to reduce 

pollution from noise, light, runoff, erosion, ozone-depleting 

compounds, and air and soil contaminants. 

e. Biodiversity, Ecosystems, and Landscapes  

• Wildlife Species: Wildlife species are only harvested from the wild, 

consumed, displayed, sold, or internationally traded, as part of a 

regulated activity that ensures that their utilization is sustainable. 

• Wildlife in Captivity: No captive wildlife is held, except for properly 

regulated activities, and living specimens of protected wildlife species 

are only kept by those authorized and suitably equipped to house and 

care for them. 

• Landscaping: The business uses native species for landscaping and 

restoration and takes measures to avoid the introduction of invasive 

alien species. 

• Biodiversity Conservation: The business contributes to the support of 

biodiversity conservation, including supporting natural protected 

areas and areas of high biodiversity value. 

• Interactions with Wildlife: Interactions with wildlife must not produce 

adverse effects on the viability of populations in the wild; and any 

disturbance of natural ecosystems is minimized, rehabilitated, and 

there is a compensatory contribution to conservation management. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Note: 

What is interesting to note particularly during the SARS-COVID2 (covid-19) era, 

is the absence of infection control or harming local populations, customers or 

employees through minimizing pathogen or disease spread, either locally or 

away from the tourism destination, other than compliance with local health 

and safety. 
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9. A Harmony Approach 

Harmony is an evidenced based approach; it uses Harmony philosophies 

developed over many thousands of years, but is cognizant of modern 

theoretical physics and mathematics, it tests continually and assesses it value 

through outcomes and improvements achieved.  

  

There are many ways to implement sustainable tourism elements into a 

destination. While a prescriptive set of indicators has value, there is concern 

that these are applied through a top down external consultative approach that 

does not engage the whole organization and is not owned by all its members. 

 

10. Harmony of Mind, Body, Spirit and Place 

We would view that the implementation of Harmony in Sustainable Wellness 

Tourism is more about the psychological set of the provider(s) than it is a set 

of prescriptive behaviors. The mental set or state is essential in the delivery of 

a Harmonious Wellness environment and practice, it is in this ‘mindful’ state 

that therapeutic delivery can best occur and issues that are discordant are 

readily identified and rectified. 

 

Harmony exhibits distributed, rather than centralised control; it benefits from 

diversity, where it is essential in providing a source of information, novelty, and 

innovation to enable systems to evolve and adapt. 

 

As a Complex Adaptive System17 The outcomes of Harmony emerge from a 

process of self-organization, rather than that of external design and control. 

This emergent outcome is a result of the interactions and synergies between 

individual agents. As such we are highly dependent on the relationships 

between individual agents and their ability to self-organize. The quality and 

 
17 Complexity Theory (Complex Adaptive Systems, Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 
2001) 

strength of relationships between individual agents will often predict the 

success of Harmony.  

 

Experts are essential to develop an approach guided by experience and 

evidence led practice. However, experts are regularly consulted by executive 

management and not engaged with the service deliverers and therapists. A 

Harmony approach would require that the expertise of clients and staff, and 

clients are integrated into any solutions established by the organization. 

 

11. Stakeholder Diversity and Integration 

For Wellness activities the providers and staff are central to effective delivery 

for clients who are seeking an improvement in their body mind and spirit.  

Full engagement of the staff to Harmony sustainable ideals is paramount for 

this success. 

 

Diversity encompasses: 

• Sex 

• Inter-generational (young adult and older participants) 

• Culture/ Race 

• Ableness/ Disability 

• Community and Localized interests 

• Levels and seniority within the organization 

Harmony approaches promote cultural racial and inter-generational awareness 
and opportunities. We would want a clear intergenerational justice policy 
statement for any Harmony engaged organization 
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12. Inter-Generational Harmony 
 
Harmony aligns with principles of intergenerational equity18/ justice19, that 
proposes that “every generation holds the Earth in common with members of 
the present generation and with other generations, past and future” and that 
there should be “fairness among generations in the use and conservation of 
the environment and its natural resources”.  
 

Intergenerational equity is a foundation for sustainable 
development.  
 
The principle of intergenerational equity has deep roots in cultural and 
religious traditions, including, Islamic, Judeo-Christian, Asian non-theistic 
traditions, African customary law, and Native American traditions. 
 
The Well-being of Future Generations, Wales 2015, Act (securing future-
justice, for the well-being of current and future generations), is a progressive 
example where intergenerational principles have been passed into statute. 
 
Our behaviours should not harm the prospects of future generations, the 
contamination of air, sea, water and land through high levels of CO2, ozone 
depleting chemicals, toxic waste, non-biodegradable plastics and micro-
plastics, nuclear waste. The depletion of reserves, reduced biodiversity of 
animal and plants, soil loss, loss of habitats and climate mediating systems, 
tropical forests, peat bogs, arctic tundra, ice sheets and glaciers, are issues that 
our children and our children’s children will feel the harshest consequences.  

 
18 Brown Weiss 2013 
https://opil.ouplaw.com/view/10.1093/law:epil/9780199231690/law-
9780199231690-e1421 
19 UNICEF With respect to intergenerational justice, the idea is that present 
generations have certain duties towards future generations, climate change raises 
particularly pressing issues, such as which risks those living today are allowed to 

 
“People are both beneficiaries entitled to use the environment and its 
resources, and at the same time trustees (or stewards or custodians) with an 
obligation to pass it on in no worse condition on balance than that in which it 
was received”.  
 
A Harmony approach would extend this approach to propose that collectively 
(as a species) we have been poor custodians and need to Act to pass on this 
world in a better state from which it was received. 
 
Harmony recognises that change can be adaptive for business, organisations 
and nations. An adaptive approach requires diversity and the tolerance 
(requirement) of outliers that may prove to demonstrate a better fit with 
future conditions (people, concepts, mental states). An element of 
intergenerational equity is that (of resources, habitat, ecosystems) diversity 
provides flexibility to future generations and provides the capacity to achieve 
their own goals in the way that they define. 
 
An adaptive cognitive approach to development in Wellness and Wellness 
Tourism also needs to consider how current behaviours impact upon our 
personal future and the prospects of future generations. Wellness is extremely 
difficult to achieve in an environment of self-harm and future harm to others. 
 
 
 

 

impose on future generations, and how available natural resources can be used 
without threatening the sustainable functioning of the planet's ecosystems. 
Moreover, when one talks about the rights of future generations this inevitably 
seems to raise the issue of how to balance the rights’ claims of those alive today 
against the rights’ claims of future generations. https://www.unicef-
irc.org/article/920-climate-change-and-intergenerational-justice.html 

https://opil.ouplaw.com/view/10.1093/law:epil/9780199231690/law-9780199231690-e1421
https://opil.ouplaw.com/view/10.1093/law:epil/9780199231690/law-9780199231690-e1421
https://www.unicef-irc.org/article/920-climate-change-and-intergenerational-justice.html
https://www.unicef-irc.org/article/920-climate-change-and-intergenerational-justice.html
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13. A Global Network of Harmony  

 

The Golden Ratio Quality Mark in Wellness Tourism is developed in 

cooperation and consultation with the tourism and Wellness industry, it is an 

independent body, with academic oversight, scrutiny and research across a 

range of disciplines linked to the Harmony Institute and Harmony Project20.  

 

 
In perfect Harmony with Nature 

 

Harmonious Engagement and Learning 
Those who receive the Golden Ratio Quality mark are invited to participate in 

its development, there will be regular boards and forums where members can 

support and guide each other; reviewing issues, developing the indicators, and 

standards, reducing harms and enhancing benefit. 

 

The governance panel is comprised of leaders in the world of Wellness tourism, 

ecology, sustainability, architecture and the built environment, governance, 

tourism, academia, research and members of the construction and 

development industry; will be setting the requirements and goals for the 

Quality Mark and the ambitious targets and behaviors that are expected for 

themselves, colleagues and businesses to meet. 

 

 

 
20 https://www.theharmonyproject.org.uk/ 

Current representation on the leadership panel include:  

• Professor Nick Campion, Director Harmony Institute, University of 

Wales, Trinity St David, Director Harmony Quality 

• David Cadman, Harmony Project  

• Nicki Page Entrepreneur and Founder of TLC Health Travel Ltd 

• David McKenna Director of Sustainability, Amaala 

• Wong Soon Hwa, Chairman of PATA  

• David Davidson Founding Commission Protection future generations 

Act Welsh Government. 

• Prof Kirby Entrepreneurship. Surrey University  

• Rob Ryan, Director, Ryan Resources, Renewable Energy, Recycling 

and Environment 

• Alex Page, Technology Manager, Sika Construction 

• Johannes Torpe, Architect Designer  

• Jonathan Worsley Founder Bench Events AHIC 

• Jean Paul Riby, CEO Sun International Hotel Group 

• Mr Khanna, Founder, Ananda Himalayas  

 
Achieving Harmony does not have to be all or nothing. Emergent solutions can 

be achieved over time if the intent towards Wellness sustainability is there. The 

outcomes of Harmony regularly emerge through a process of self-organization, 

rather than external design, direction, and control.  

 

We welcome new partners to Harmony from: small Wellness services, Wellness 

products providers, to large national Wellness tourism developments.  
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14. IMPLEMENTING HARMONY in your ORGANISATION 
 

14.1. Offsetting Harms and becoming Harm Negative 

Whenever a Wellness service is developed, either on a small or large scale, it 

will precipitate change in the local area, these changes will impact upon the 

socio/natural environment. Construction will be required, resources such as 

water and energy needed, and materials and products used. Workers and staff 

engaged, and visitors and clients brought to and from the destination. 

 

Offsetting CO2 is now an excepted norm of destination development and 

travel21. However, a Harmony approach would mean that you are not just 

aspiring to be harm neutral (similar to carbon neutral) but Harm Negative; 

meaning, that your organization/ business is eventually an overall positive 

(good) to People Planet and Place. Destinations can offset harms through 

benefits to the environment in several ways and at localities potentially 

removed from the tourism destination. Potential ways to be offset harms could 

be: 

• Creating a nature reserve for local wildlife 

• Marine environment conservation or restoration 

• Providing education to young people on the ecology and living in 

harmony with nature. 

• Developing Eco-improvement industries 

• Having a fund for community projects to enhance their prospects 

 
21 https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/carbon-offsetting 

 
22 The Economics of Biodiversity, UK Treasury, 
https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review 
23 PWC - Total Impact Measurement and Management/ Environmental valuation 
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-

A thorough cost analysis of the impacts upon the socio and ecological 

environment, currently and projected forward, should form a key element of 

your development. This cost analysis should be honestly undertaken because, 

the resort and locality will be the principle beneficiary of the offset fund 

developed and the Actions to repair, restore, enhance the ecology will form 

part of the marketing of the service/ destination. 
 

 

Destinations are in Harmony with Nature, when they achieve 

a peaceful balance between the harms done in the development 

and delivery of services, and protecting, restoring, and 

improving the environment and the prospects of future 

generations 
 

 

Assessing the Cost of Socio-environmental Harms: there already exists 
methodologies for evaluating environmental harms. The UK treasury is 
developing the value of biodiversity22 and global accountancy firms have 
established methodologies to identify the value of socio-environmental 
impacts23.  The Harmony approach assesses impacts across economic, social, 
and environmental harms using reviewed and accepted financial modelling 
approaches, while taking into consideration the socio24-economic value25 of the 
destination. Creating a clear cost figure to offset any outstanding harm costs. 
 

A little bit more: To achieve the Harmony Quality Mark standard, and be 

identified as Good to People Planet and Place, we would anticipate a minimum 

management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf & https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-
change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf 
24 KPMG True Value https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf 
25 UK Gov Social Value Act 2012 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-

introductory-guide 

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
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of 1% additionality on top of the Whole Sum valuation of socio-economic 

impact on top of the harm cost neutral offset value. The additionality 

percentage to be defined by the governance panel every 3 years. 

 

HARM NEGATIVE = harm cost offset value + 1%min of harm cost 
 

Purchasing Policy 

We would anticipate that suppliers to destinations would also need to be 

aligned to Harmony principles and would become part of an official supplier 

list.  

 

14.2. Towards Harmony Quality Standard  

Achieving a Harmony Quality mark in Wellness Tourism is a process of growth 

for an organization/ destination.  

 

It is important for credibility, that a Harmony Quality Standard has integrity, 

authenticity, and trust.  

 

You cannot just pay an annual fee and become a member, you need to be 

actively addressing the impacts and harms that running a business creates and 

committed to reducing, redressing, and offsetting those harms.  

 

As an organization with specialists in the tourism and wellness tourism industry 

we appreciate the economic benefits Wellness tourism can bring to a 

destination and the business case for the development and delivery of wellness 

services, you have probably already made, although the full costs to the locality 

and globally may not have been truly factored in. The sustainable success of 

your business, across financial, socio-economic, and environmental measures 

is our shared interest.  

 

Towards this we believe in making things simple but not simplistic. 

 

Step 1. Commit towards Sustainable wellness tourism through a sustainability 

statement, policy, and plan 

Step 2. Assess. (or have externally assessed) the impacts and harms your 

organization is having on the local and wider environment. This is then 

structured and calculated within a financial framework 

Step 3. Offset harms within the Harmony model (Harm Neutral plus 1%) AND 

reduce them. 

 

14.3. Wellness Tourism Developments (the Built Environment) 

Wellness Tourism developments should engage Harmony at their earliest 

opportunity in the planning of the development and its support infrastructure, 

in this way mistakes can be avoided and systems put in place that can make 

significant savings in the harm done to individuals and local and global 

environment. We can support in: 

• Sustainable Architecture 

• Sustainable design and construction 

• Sustainable infrastructure (energy, water, waste) 

• Recycling, reusing, and reducing 

• Hazardous wastes, and Carbon Dioxide 

• Ecotoxicity of products used (cleaning, washing, guest products, paper, 

clothe and linens) including ecotoxic nanoparticles (e.g. micro-plastics 

and zinc oxide nano particle cleaning solutions) 

• Environments that promote Health and Wellness 

• Pathogen & disease (e.g. covid19) reduction and prevention (local and 

distant) measures (e.g. HEPA filtration in air circulation and 

conditioning units, use of copper or silver handles rather than stainless 

steel) 

• Assessing the harms of the construction and building phase, then 

identifying the potential offset requirements 
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14.4. Legacy Harms 

Current operators can take measures to reduce the harmful impacts of their 

services. Elements can be retrofitted, more sustainable energy sources 

identified, better use of resources made, and more environmentally friendly 

products identified. Harmony’s approach seeks to improve behaviours going 

forward but recognises that there has been a legacy of potential harms in the 

built and delivery environment you currently have. 

 

14.5. Operational Harms 

We welcome engagement from businesses large or small, that have 

sustainable tourism related principles. Business need to operate in delivering 

an attractive experience to their customers. Customers want to feel 

pampered, looked after and special. They are paying for a luxury experience, 

and luxury is, resource intensive on - people, products, resources, and planet.  

 

Sustainable Wellness tourism services must somehow square this circle; 

delivering a sense of luxury but not negatively impacting the environment 

because customers (the majority) want to feel they are being - good to the 

world, not nasty.  

 

Just taking transport, via air, bus, train or car, to arrive at your beautiful 

destination impacts globally in terms of CO2 and a range of other harms: NO2, 

particulates, corrosive fluids, asbestos brake shoe lining, the list seems 

endless.  

We understand why some destinations just think it’s all too much to even 

start, and say “oh just forget it”, or fudge a solution by marketing some 

simplistic environmentally positive action, like recycled toilet paper or 

carbon neutral offsetting for just the hotels electricity bill. 

Imagine if you could say to your customer: “by choosing our hotel you are 

looking after yourself, the destination and the planet”.  

I would want to go on that Wellness holiday experience! 

Luxury with a Planet feel-good factor! 
 

14.6. Beyond Carbon Neutral and Carbon Offsetting 

Firstly, we would like to emphasise that although we agree with CO2 

offsetting and carbon neutral approaches; it is rare that destinations take into 

consideration their true carbon footprint, and who should be responsible for 

offsetting that footprint.  

Was the carbon released in the construction and development offset, is the 

transport to the destination by each customer offset, the trees used for the 

furniture offset; the C02 released in producing the lotions, creams, and 

product containers; probably not.  

CO2 reduction was the driver behind the massive support and growth of 

diesel cars in Europe (diesel engines produce less CO2 per mile than petrol), 

diesel engines however produce more nitrous oxide and particulates that 

harm the respiratory system of children and adults. 

Harmony seeks Simple Solutions not Simplistic Ones 

Destinations should make a start in their assessment of a broad range of 

harms, not just CO2; customers are becoming more sophisticated and the 

destination needs to be pro-active rather than responsive to their inquiries 

and concerns.   

Areas that destinations should assess are indicated in the following page.  
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14.7. Assessing Harm and its Cost 

14.7.1. Assessing Potential Harms in Wellness Tourism 

 HARM ORIGINS in WELLNESS TOURISM ACTIVITY/ INDUSTRY 

AIR 

▪ CO2 (carbon dioxide – global warming 

▪ Methane 

▪ Nitrogen & Sulphur oxides  

▪ Particulates 

▪ Ozone depletion (CFC’s, HCFC’s) 

▪ Pollution from transport and business 

▪ Planes, trains, cars, electricity generation, lighting, heat, air-conditioning, construction, manufacture 

▪ Farm animals, meat, dairy 

▪ Diesel transportation costs, including shipping 

▪ Transport, Cars, brake dust, fires, forest fires, construction 

▪ Refrigeration solvents 

▪ Manufacturing of intra tourism industry products 

WATER 

 

▪ Nano particles (e.g. zinc oxide NP) 

▪ Plastic and plastic micro-particles 

▪ Hazardous wastes and Eco-Toxins 

▪ Fertiliser runoff 

▪ Sewage in rivers and sea 

▪ Water scarcity 

▪ Cleaning washing and sterilising products used onsite and offsite, skin care & cosmetics, nail polish, 

deodorants 

▪ Bags, containers, utensils, clothing, uniforms 

▪ Solvents, chemicals in products, hormones, antibiotics, nuclear, oil exploration and extraction, dyes 

▪ Animal and plant agriculture and farming  

▪ Homes, businesses, over consumption for the environment 

LAND 

 

▪ Soil erosion 

▪ Habitat loss 

▪ Waste landfill 

▪ Toxins in soil 

▪ Deforestation, unsustainable farming practice, poorly located infrastructure, and resorts 

▪ Construction, business, homes 

▪ human population expansion, products, and consumerism 

▪ Manufacturing, mining, landfill 

PEOPLE 

▪ Disease and Pathogens spread 

▪ Loss of culture  

▪ Loss of historic artifacts 

▪ Loss of sustainable employment 

▪ Low wage or poor work conditions 

▪ Discrimination and exploitation 

▪ Reduced prospects & Intergenerational 

Injustice 

▪ Human expansion into “wild areas”, poor pathogen control, air travel, air conditioning, water supply 

 

 

▪ Poor leadership, governance, management, and insight 

BIOSPHERE 
 

▪ Biodiversity reduction  

▪ Extinctions 

▪ Deforestation 

▪ Mono-cultures of trees, plants or animals 

▪ Construction, farming, over-tourism, hunting, fishing, poaching, logging, resource exploitation, human 

population expansion, poor waste management and sustainability practice locally or nationally, poor 

CO2 offsetting bandwagon decisions 
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14.7.2. Calculating the Cost of Harms  
Assessing the Cost of Socio-environmental Harms: there already exists 

methodologies for evaluating socio-environmental harms. The UK treasury is 

developing models to calculate financially the value of biodiversity26 and global 

accountancy firms have established methodologies to address resource 

impacts upon Human, Social and Natural Capital27. The Harmony Mark would 

assess impacts across economic, social, and environmental harms using 

reviewed and accepted Environmental Profit & Loss (E P&L) analysis and  

financial modelling28 approaches29, while taking into consideration the socio-
economic value30 of the destination. Creating a clear cost figure to offset any 
outstanding harm costs. 
 

Carbon Footprint and Carbon Offset 

There is a significant body of research and information related to the ‘Carbon 

Footprint’ (atmospheric CO2 generated) for certain activities and products, eg. 

energy use (electricity, gas and petrol). Specialist individuals and even “self-

service” web sites are available for industry, households, and individuals to 

assist with the assessment of your atmospheric CO2 tonnage.31 Then support 

offsetting this Carbon Footprint to become Carbon Neutral. Progressive 

individuals and businesses are seeking to be Carbon negative32 in their offset. 

 

The cost of a single ton of atmospheric CO2 has been estimated internationally 

and varies dependent on the CO2 offset market. EU carbon prices are expected 

 
26 The Economics of Biodiversity, UK Treasury, 
https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review 
27 Natural & Social & Human Capital Coalition https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-

capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/, https://social-human-capital.org/ 
28 PWC - Total Impact Measurement and Management/ Environmental valuation 
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-

management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf & https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-
change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf 
29 KPMG True Value https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf 

to average around $36 (US) dollars per ton over the next decade33. We have 

already discussed that sometimes the calculation or assessment can be 

simplistic and often many factors for an individuals or organisations true 

carbon footprint, is either not considered or ignored.  

As a first step; individuals, product producers and destinations can have their 

CO2 and carbon offset calculated quite readily.  

 

We would anticipate that Wellness tourism destinations should ask questions 

of their suppliers, about the CO2 cost in their product manufacture and 

packaging (glass, plastic, metal), if they cannot answer, then a recommended 

consultant should be able to let them know. 

 

Cost to Health (e.g. Diesel transport) 
The European Public Health Alliance (EPHA) commissioned a report into the, 
“Health impacts and costs of diesel emissions in the EU”34. This reported that 
Air pollution is a major environmental contributor to public health problems 
worldwide. The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates the number of 
premature deaths which can be attributed to ambient air pollution to be over 
4 million annually (WHO, 2018). 
 
The costs of road traffic related air pollution in Europe has been estimated in 
2016 as € 66.7 billion; diesel vehicles contributed 83% of these costs. NOx 

30 UK Gov Social Value Act 2012 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-

introductory-guide 
31 https://www.footprintcalculator.org/, https://www.footprintnetwork.org/ 
32 https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-51133811 Microsoft pledges to become 
Carbon negative 
33 https://carbon-pulse.com/104377/ 
34 https://epha.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/embargoed-until-27-november-00-
01-am-cet-time-ce-delft-4r30-health-impacts-costs-diesel-emissions-eu-def.pdf 

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-economics-of-biodiversity-the-dasgupta-review
https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/
https://naturalcapitalcoalition.org/natural-capital-protocol/protocol-application-program/
https://social-human-capital.org/
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/sustainability/publications/total-impact-measurement-management/assets/pwc-timm-report.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ae/pdf/introduction-kpmg-truevalue.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/social-value-act-introductory-guide
https://www.footprintcalculator.org/
https://www.footprintnetwork.org/
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-51133811
https://carbon-pulse.com/104377/
https://epha.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/embargoed-until-27-november-00-01-am-cet-time-ce-delft-4r30-health-impacts-costs-diesel-emissions-eu-def.pdf
https://epha.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/embargoed-until-27-november-00-01-am-cet-time-ce-delft-4r30-health-impacts-costs-diesel-emissions-eu-def.pdf
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emissions have the largest share in the total costs (both health and non-health 
related) of air pollutants (65%), followed by PM2.5 (32%). 
 

Cost of Clean-Up (marine plastic from land sources) - The cost of waste and 

toxins on land and sea can be partially calculated through what it would cost 

to remove them from the environment. Deloitte (global audit, tax, and 

financial consulting) has provided an estimate of the cost of cleanup of “land 

sourced” plastic pollution in our seas35.  

 

The clean-up cost (US dollars per capita) of marine plastics 

 

Region Clean-up cost per capita 

Asia 2.51 

Europe 0.29 

North America 0.24 

Latin America 0.54 

Oceania 0.06 

Middle East 0.01 

Africa 0.06 

Global average 1.61 

 

 

 
35 https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/nl/Documents/strategy-
analytics-and-ma/deloitte-nl-strategy-analytics-and-ma-the-price-tag-of-plastic-
pollution.pdf 

Reduced Environmental Value - An estimated 8m ton of plastic pollution 
enter the world’s oceans every year, Plastic waste is reported to cost up to 
$33,000 per ton in reduced environmental value36.  
 

Loss of Fish and Marine captured stocks -The reduction in fish/ shellfish 

capture is a clear indicator of the loss of biodiversity within the sea, this 

impacts on fishing community’s income.  

 

 
Plastic in Verde Island Passage, Batangas City, Philippines. Photograph: Noel Guevara/Greenpeace/EPA 

 
The Cost of having Meat on the Menu37 - An analysis of a meat diet related to 
impacts upon the climate, environment, and animal disease, provide a 2021 
sustainability cost charge, per kilo of: 

▪ Beef/veal at € 0.42,  

▪ Pork, at € 0.32,  

▪ Chicken, at € 0.15 

Source: CE Delft calculations based on the Environmental Prices Handbook, EU28 version (CE 
Delft, 2019.

36 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X19302061,  
37 https://www.cedelft.eu/en/publications/download/2841 

https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/nl/Documents/strategy-analytics-and-ma/deloitte-nl-strategy-analytics-and-ma-the-price-tag-of-plastic-pollution.pdf
https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/nl/Documents/strategy-analytics-and-ma/deloitte-nl-strategy-analytics-and-ma-the-price-tag-of-plastic-pollution.pdf
https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/nl/Documents/strategy-analytics-and-ma/deloitte-nl-strategy-analytics-and-ma-the-price-tag-of-plastic-pollution.pdf
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0025326X19302061
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14.8.1.  The Business Case for the Harmony Quality Standard in Sustainable 

Wellness Tourism 

Wellness tourism and sustainability as a principle of business, now form key 

requirements for destinations to attract and maintain visitor loyalty. 

Destinations and properties that can demonstrate external accreditation in 

Sustainable Wellness tourism will achieve a market lead position. 

 

14.8.2. The financial benefits of Wellness for hotels, resorts, and destinations 

• Wellness travel is growing twice as fast as the growth of tourism 

overall 

• Domestic Visitors related to Wellness, spend 1.8 times more than the 

average visitor. International Wellness travelers spend 53% more  

• By 2022, the Wellness market will represent 18% of all global tourism  

• Health related visitors spend 7 times more than the average tourist 
(sources: GWI and BBC) 

• Sustainability in Wellness Tourism; an issue for visitors  
(source Nature Climate Change) 

It should be noted when marketing Wellness that Women are key influencers 
in relation to family health and wellness decisions (source U.S.  Department of 

Labour, 2017, Women, Work, and Family Health: Kaiser Women’s Health Survey 2017). And 
that Women are key influencers for holidays and hotel destinations (source 

Forbes magazine) 

 
14.8.3. The Financial Benefits of Sustainability approaches for hotels, 
resorts, and destinations 

 
38 
https://www.responsibletravel.org/docs/The%20Case%20for%20Responsible%20Tra
vel%202017_Final%20for%20Release.pdf 
39 AIG Travel. (April 25, 2017). "Report: Consumers Crave Education on Sustainable 
Travel Practices and Products." http:// www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/report-

• Responsible travel is both a growing trend in the global tourism 

industry - with "sustained interest among consumers in tourism 

products and services that protect the environment and respect local 

cultures" an important business driver   (source Crest 2017)38 

• 88% respondents reported that when working with businesses that 

promote sustainable travel – compared with businesses that don't – 

they would be more likely to either "buy their products or services 

again" or "recommend their products or services to family and 

friends.    (source AIG survey 1300 respondents)39 

• John Elkington40, has revised his famous sustainable business “Triple 

Bottom Line” from People Planet and Profit (3P’s) to People Planet 

Prosperity, providing a broader understanding of the business benefit   

 
• Luxury and Sustainability are regularly viewed as contradictory and 

incompatible. A Harmony approach allows a resort or destination 

describe and provide an authentic Sustainable Luxury Wellness 

Experience. 

Achieving a Harmony Quality Mark, identifies your Product 
Experience or Resort as Good for People Planet & Place 

consumers-craveeducation-on-sustainable-travel-practices-and-
products300445163.html 
40 https://www.forbes.com/sites/jeroenkraaijenbrink/2019/12/10/what-the-3ps-of-the-triple-

bottom-line-really-mean/#6af624a15143 The triple bottom line is a sustainability framework 

that examines a company’s social, environment, and economic impact.  
 

https://www.responsibletravel.org/docs/The%20Case%20for%20Responsible%20Travel%202017_Final%20for%20Release.pdf
https://www.responsibletravel.org/docs/The%20Case%20for%20Responsible%20Travel%202017_Final%20for%20Release.pdf
https://www.forbes.com/sites/jeroenkraaijenbrink/2019/12/10/what-the-3ps-of-the-triple-bottom-line-really-mean/#6af624a15143
https://www.forbes.com/sites/jeroenkraaijenbrink/2019/12/10/what-the-3ps-of-the-triple-bottom-line-really-mean/#6af624a15143
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14.8.4. Risk Management & Mitigation 
Legislative enforcement and individuals suing business in relation to social 
and environmental damage are growing risks for businesses who do not 
factor in (cost) impacts in relation social and environmental harm. False 
claims around sustainability are being challenged by potential visitors and the 
media; credibility, authenticity and trust is essential for any resort and 
destination to attract and retain guests. And “Sustainability Shaming” is a 
concern for businesses that look to simplistic or fraudulent narratives or 
solutions. 
 

Wellness cannot proceed authentically in a harmful 
environment 

 
Monetary valuation of harm impacts provides a range of additional benefits 
to businesses, enabling them to:  

• Simplify many complex environmental metrics into a single unit 

allowing for comparability, prioritisation and target setting.  

• Provide a stronger basis for dialogue with other stakeholders. 

• Identify opportunities to reduce impacts or develop new 

environmentally positive products and services. 

• Broaden and deepen understanding of environmental impacts along 

the whole value chain. 

(Source PwC) 41  
 
14.8.5. A Sustainability Fund that Benefits the Resort and Destination  

The Harmony approach means the resort or destination would be the principle 

beneficiary (dependent on your preference) of any offset fund developed (a 

 
41 Environmental Valuation https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-
change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf 

localized investment fund in sustainability), and the Actions to repair, restore, 

enhance the ecology will form part of the marketing of the service/ destination. 

 
14.8.6. Levels of Harmony Mark 

• Carbon Neutral bronze 

• Carbon Negative Silver42 

• Harm Neutral Gold  

• Harm Negative Diamond 

 

14.8.7. Guest Options 

Wellness approaches benefit the resort through an increase in revenue per 
available room or increase in total guest spend while at the resort. Some 
guests will also want to contribute to the total impact on  
 
In addition, Harmony can support increasing total guest spend per stay when 
holistic sustainability thinking is incorporated into  

• The location  

• The resort architecture  

• The integrated design work  

• Services provided  

• Products selected  

Having a clear price associated with total impact and offset cost, per guest 
stay, is a figure that some guests may wish to voluntarily pay to know that 
their Wellness experience has been Planet positive.     
 
 
Note: The Harmony Institute 
 

42 https://businessnewswales.com/carbon-neutral-vs-carbon-negative-whats-the-
difference/ Carbon Neutral vs Carbon Negative: What’s the Difference? 

https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://www.pwc.co.uk/sustainability-climate-change/assets/pdf/pwc-environmental-valuation-methodologies.pdf
https://businessnewswales.com/carbon-neutral-vs-carbon-negative-whats-the-difference/
https://businessnewswales.com/carbon-neutral-vs-carbon-negative-whats-the-difference/


                                                                         DRAFT 10.3 -------- consultation and peer review document (not for publication) 

19 
 

 
The Harmony Institute in the University of Wales Trinity Saint David is an 

academic body and therefore dedicated to the critical study of Harmony 

principles, philosophy and practice. Such critical study can encompass the 

application of Harmony in the arts, spirituality, education, business, politics 

and food and farming. In social, political and economic life Harmony is 

ultimately to do with working out policy choices. 

 

  
Harmony is supported by HRH the Prince of Wales 
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Wellness Tourism Systems are Complex Adaptive and Interconnected 
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Appendix 1 - UN Sustainable Development Goals 

 
Goal 14 Life Below Water Targets 

14.1 By 2025, prevent and significantly reduce marine pollution of all kinds, in particular from land-based activities, including marine debris and nutrient 

pollution 

14.2 By 2020, sustainably manage and protect marine and coastal ecosystems to avoid significant adverse impacts, including by strengthening their 

resilience, and take action for their restoration in order to achieve healthy and productive oceans 

14.3 Minimize and address the impacts of ocean acidification, including through enhanced scientific cooperation at all levels 

14.4 By 2020, effectively regulate harvesting and end overfishing, illegal, unreported and unregulated fishing and destructive fishing practices and 

implement science-based management plans, in order to restore fish stocks in the shortest time feasible, at least to levels that can produce maximum 

sustainable yield as determined by their biological characteristics 

14.5 By 2020, conserve at least 10 per cent of coastal and marine areas, consistent with national and international law and based on the best available 

scientific information 

14.6 By 2020, prohibit certain forms of fisheries subsidies which contribute to overcapacity and overfishing, eliminate subsidies that contribute to illegal, 

unreported and unregulated fishing and refrain from introducing new such subsidies, recognizing that appropriate and effective special and differential 

treatment for developing and least developed countries should be an integral part of the World Trade Organization fisheries subsidies negotiation 

14.7 By 2030, increase the economic benefits to Small Island developing States and least developed countries from the sustainable use of marine 

resources, including through sustainable management of fisheries, aquaculture and tourism 

14.A Increase scientific knowledge, develop research capacity and transfer marine technology, taking into account the Intergovernmental Oceanographic 

Commission Criteria and Guidelines on the Transfer of Marine Technology, in order to improve ocean health and to enhance the contribution of marine 

biodiversity to the development of developing countries, in particular small island developing States and least developed countries 

14.B Provide access for small-scale artisanal fishers to marine resources and markets 

14.C Enhance the conservation and sustainable use of oceans and their resources by implementing international law as reflected in UNCLOS, which 

provides the legal framework for the conservation and sustainable use of oceans and their resources, as recalled in paragraph 158 of The Future We 

Want 
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Goal 15 Life on Land 

15.1 By 2020, ensure the conservation, restoration and sustainable use of terrestrial and inland freshwater ecosystems and their services, in particular 

forests, wetlands, mountains and drylands, in line with obligations under international agreements 

15.2 By 2020, promote the implementation of sustainable management of all types of forests, halt deforestation, restore degraded forests and 

substantially increase afforestation and reforestation globally 

15.3 By 2030, combat desertification, restore degraded land and soil, including land affected by desertification, drought and floods, and strive to achieve 

a land degradation-neutral world 

15.4 By 2030, ensure the conservation of mountain ecosystems, including their biodiversity, in order to enhance their capacity to provide benefits that are 

essential for sustainable development 

15.5 Take urgent and significant action to reduce the degradation of natural habitats, halt the loss of biodiversity and, by 2020, protect and prevent the 

extinction of threatened species 

15.6 Promote fair and equitable sharing of the benefits arising from the utilization of genetic resources and promote appropriate access to such 

resources, as internationally agreed 

15.7 Take urgent action to end poaching and trafficking of protected species of flora and fauna and address both demand and supply of illegal wildlife 

products 

15.8 By 2020, introduce measures to prevent the introduction and significantly reduce the impact of invasive alien species on land and water ecosystems 

and control or eradicate the priority species 

15.9 By 2020, integrate ecosystem and biodiversity values into national and local planning, development processes, poverty reduction strategies and 

accounts 

15.A Mobilize and significantly increase financial resources from all sources to conserve and sustainably use biodiversity and ecosystems 

15.B Mobilize significant resources from all sources and at all levels to finance sustainable forest management and provide adequate incentives to 

developing countries to advance such management, including for conservation and reforestation 

15.C Enhance global support for efforts to combat poaching and trafficking of protected species, including by increasing the capacity of local communities 

to pursue sustainable livelihood opportunities 
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Appendix 2. Happiness Index Predictors 
 
Detailed information about each of the predictors  
1. GDP per capita is in terms of Purchasing Power Parity (PPP) adjusted to constant 2011 international dollars, taken from the World Development Indicators 
(WDI) released by the World Bank on November 14, 2018. See Statistical Appendix 1 for more details. GDP data for 2018 are not yet available, so we extend 
the GDP time series from 2017 to 2018 using country-specific forecasts of real GDP growth from the OECD Economic Outlook No. 104 (Edition November 2018) 
and the World Bank’s Global Economic Prospects (Last Updated: 06/07/2018), after adjustment for population growth. The equation uses the natural log of 
GDP per capita, as this form fits the data significantly better than GDP per capita. 
 
2. The time series of healthy life expectancy at birth are constructed based on data from the World Health Organization (WHO) Global Health Observatory data 
repository, with data available for 2005, 2010, 2015, and 2016. To match this report’s sample period, interpolation and extrapolation are used.. 
 
3. Social support is the national average of the binary responses (either 0 or 1) to the Gallup World Poll (GWP) question “If you were in trouble, do you have 
relatives or friends you can count on to help you whenever you need them, or not?” 
 
4. Freedom to make life choices is the national average of binary responses to the GWP question “Are you satisfied or dissatisfied with your freedom to choose 
what you do with your life?” 
 
5. Generosity is the residual of regressing the national average of GWP responses to the question “Have you donated money to a charity in the past month?” 
on GDP per capita. 
 
6. Perceptions of corruption are the average of binary answers to two GWP questions: “Is corruption widespread throughout the government or not?” and “Is 
corruption widespread within businesses or not?” Where data for government corruption are missing, the perception of business corruption is used as the 
overall corruption-perception measure. 
 
7. Positive affect is defined as the average of previous-day affect measures for happiness, laughter, and enjoyment for GWP waves 3-7 (years 2008 to 2012, and 
some in 2013). It is defined as the average of laughter and enjoyment for other waves where the happiness question was not asked. The general form for the 
affect questions is: Did you experience the following feelings during a lot of the day yesterday?  
 
8. Negative affect is defined as the average of previous-day affect measures for worry, sadness, and anger for all waves. 
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Appendix 3 – example National well-being measures (UK)43 
 

Domain Measure 

Personal 
well-being 

1.1 Very high rating of satisfaction with their lives overall 

1.2 Very high rating of how worthwhile they feel the things they do are 

1.3 Rated their happiness yesterday as very high 

1.4 Rated their anxiety yesterday as very low 

1.5 Population mental well-being 

Our 
relationships 

2.1 Proportion of those in fairly or extremely unhappy relationships 

2.2 Feelings of loneliness often/always 

2.3 Has a spouse or partner, family member or friend to rely on if they have a serious 
problem 

Health 3.1 Healthy life expectancy at birth (male/female) 

3.2 Percentage who reported a disability 

3.3 Mostly or completely satisfied with their health 

3.4 Some evidence indicating depression or anxiety 

"What we do 
 
 

4.1 Unemployment rate 

4.2 Mostly or completely satisfied with their job 

4.3 Mostly or completely satisfied with their amount of leisure time 

4.4 Volunteered more than once in the last 12 months 

4.5 Engaged with/participated in arts or cultural activity at least 3 times in last year 

4.6 Percentage who have taken part in at least 150 minutes of sport and physical 
activities a week 

 

Where we 
live 

5.1 Crimes against the person (per 1,000 adults) 

5.2 Felt fairly/very safe walking alone after dark (men/women) 

5.3 Accessed natural environment at least once a week in the last 12 months 

5.4 Agreed/agreed strongly they felt they belonged to their neighbourhood 

5.5 Average minimum travel time to reach the nearest key services 

5.6 Fairly/very satisfied with their accommodation 

 
43 https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing 
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Personal 
finance 

6.1 Individuals in households with less than 60% of median income before housing 
costs 

6.2 Median wealth per household, including pension wealth 

6.3 Real median household income 

6.4 Mostly or completely satisfied with the income of their household 

6.5 Report finding it quite or very difficult to get by financially 

The 
economy 

7.1 Real net national disposable income per head 

7.2 UK public sector net debt as a percentage of Gross Domestic Product 

7.3 Inflation rate (as measured by CPIH) 

Education 
and skills 

8.1 Human capital - the value of individuals' skills, knowledge and competences in 
labour market 

8.2 Those not in Education, Employment or Training (NEET) 

8.3 UK residents aged 16 to 64 with no qualifications 

Governance 9.1 Voter turnout in UK General Elections 

9.2 Those who have trust in national Government 

The natural 
environment 

10.1 Total green house gas emissions (millions of tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent) 

10.2 Protected areas in the UK (Millions hectares) 

10.3 Energy consumed within the UK from renewable sources 

10.4 Waste from households that is recycled 
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Appendix 4. Complexity Theory 

Complexity theory can also be understood generally as the study of complex adaptive systems (CAS). The word “complex” implies diversity, through a great 

number, and wide variety of interdependent, yet autonomous parts. “Adaptive” refers to the system’s ability to alter, change, and learn from past experiences. 

The “system” portion refers to a set of connected, interdependent parts; a network. While there are a great number of CAS existing at different scales, 

complexity theory reveals that there are common, interrelated principles which can be observed across all CAS (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

 

1. CAS are embedded and nested within other CAS. 

Take for instance, cells; while they can act as independent agents, they can also congregate and self-organize to form more complex, multicellular life. 

Individual human beings, themselves CAS, can also congregate and self-organize in the form of groups, communities, and organizations (Capra and Luisi 2014a). 

2. CAS benefit from diversity. 

A diversity of components in CAS is essential in providing a source of information, novelty, and innovation as the system evolves and adapts to its environment. 

This can be demonstrated in the role that biodiversity plays in the resilience and adaptability forest ecosystems (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

3. CAS exhibit distributed, rather than centralized control. 

In CAS, there is no central mode of control; it is distributed throughout the system through its individual agents. This allows the system to react and adapt to a 

faster and much greater extent than if there was only one source of control (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

4. CAS exhibit emergent outcomes and behaviors. 

The outcomes of CAS emerge from a process of self-organization, rather than that of external design and control. This emergent outcome is a result of the 

interactions and synergies between individual agents, and cannot be predicted by studying the properties of the individual component alone. For instance, 

communities have often been observed to self-organize and respond in a coordinated fashion, without a formal leader or directive, in response to major 

natural disasters. Studying the skills and resources available to each member could not have predicted this emergent group behavior and outcome. 

(Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

5. CAS emphasize the quality of relationships of between parts rather than the properties of the parts themselves. 

The strengths of CAS, principles (3) and (4) especially, are highly dependent on the relationships between individual agents and their ability to self organize. For 

this reason, the quality and strength of relationships between individual agents will often predict the success of a CAS, more than an analysis of the traits of the 

individual agents can (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 
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6. The behaviors and outputs of CAS can be non-linear, and highly dependent on its history, context, and initial conditions. 

CAS exhibit nonlinear behavior, meaning that the size of the outcome may not be related to the size or intended direction of the input. Furthermore, the 

characteristics of the CAS are highly dependent on its context, history, and initial conditions; an intervention or strategy that worked for one organization may 

not for another, and its outcomes are bounded by the history of how the organization came to be (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

7. CAS thrive at the edge of chaos. 

CAS thrive in areas of bounded instability, on the boundary between order and chaos. Here, there is enough stability to have repetitive and predictive elements 

in the system, but just enough instability to generate novelty without creating anarchy and dispersal (Zimmerman, Lindberg and Plsek, 2001). 

 

https://medium.com/@junp01/an-introduction-to-complexity-theory-3c20695725f8 

 

  

https://medium.com/@junp01/an-introduction-to-complexity-theory-3c20695725f8
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Appendix 5. Example Production Review and Financial Modelling of Harm cost (CO2) for Concrete and Steel (used in the Construction of a Wellness 

Destination) 

 

MATERIAL CO2 
Costs 

NOTES 

Concrete 
(m3) 

$96.4 per m3 
of concrete 

• Concrete is supplied in m3 

• 1m3 of concrete = 2400 kg or 2.4 Tonnes 

• 1 ton of CO2 is approximately $36 (US) in socioecological harms  

The average cement content in 1m3 of concrete is approx. 370 kg /m3 

Concrete is  made up  of OPC  (Ordinary Portland Cement)- This is produced at the cement plants and accounts for highest 
C02 output in the manufacturing process from the cement plants as they use very hot gas or coal powered furnaces to produce 
it 

A lot of cement companies are now trying to go carbon neutral by 2030 

A lot of focus of cement companies is to reduce the OPC and replace with more green materials like PFA (Pulverised Fuel Ash) 
or Ground Granulated Blast Furnace Slag blended into and replacing OPC 

Concrete companies who produce the concrete try now to use also other green materials to replace the cement and lower 
the cement contents/m3 

Additives can enable a concrete and cement producer to reduce the amount of Cement and replace the Cement with other 
greener materials (see section 2 in the Sika Concrete Hand Book)  

OPC is the most expensive component which goes into concrete. OPC costs approx. 120-150 USD /Tonne 

PFA and GGBS are much lower cost/Tonne approx. half the cost/Tonne of OPC  so replacing the OPC with as much  GGBS and 
or PFA as possible  is where the cost saving comes from and reduction in CO2 

Steel Cost is source 
and recycling 
dependent 

 

 

• The primary route uses 13.8% scrap, with emissions of 1.987 tonnes of CO2/tonne of steel. 

• The secondary route uses 105% scrap steel, with emissions of 0.357 tonnes CO2/tonne 

Calculation of the Carbon Dioxide emissions associated with steel production 
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 The ‘system expansion’ method credits manufacturing processes for co-products that save energy and emissions, such as 
process gases being used to generate electricity. Credit is also given for the net CO2 that is saved when a product is reused or 
recycled. 

Steel is manufactured predominantly using two methods. Both methods of production require a significant input of scrap 
steel. The primary route uses 13.8% scrap, with emissions of 1.987 tonnes of CO2/tonne of steel. The secondary route uses 
105% scrap steel, with emissions of 0.357 tonnes CO2/tonne. From these basic figures it is possible to calculate the tonnage 
of CO2 that is saved for each tonne of scrap steel that is recycled. 

CO2 saved = (1.987 – 0.357) / (1.05 – 0.138) = 1.787 tonnes CO2 / tonne of scrap 

We can now calculate the CO2 emissions associated with the production of a tonne of steel, independently of the production 
route. Using two scenarios demonstrates that the CO2 emissions for steel are the same irrespective of the proportions of 
primary and secondary sourced steel assumed. 

 

Scenario A – assume the market sources 50% of its steel from primary production and 50% from secondary production 

Scenario B – assume the market sources 100% of its steel from secondary production 

 

In both scenarios, the same end-of-life recycling rate is used. In this case 99%, which is the value that has been demonstrated 
by research for steel sections in the UK. 

 

http://www.newsteelconstruction.com/wp/the-carbon-footprint-of-steel/ 

 

http://www.newsteelconstruction.com/wp/the-carbon-footprint-of-steel/
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Appendix 6. Ecostar Sustainable Tourism Indicators 

 

Eco Star, Questions, September 2018 
https://tict.com.au/documents/104/Eco_Star_reworded_Questions_002.pdf 

 

Contents 

Sustainable Resource Use.......................................................................................................................2 

Natural Environment Protection.............................................................................................................2 

Built Environment Performance .............................................................................................................2 

Environmentally Responsible Behaviour................................................................................................3 

Working with Local and Indigenous Communities .................................................................................3 

Promotion of Environmental and Social Understanding ........................................................................4 

Specialist Activities..................................................................................................................................4 

 

Sustainable Resource Use 

QUESTION: Demonstrate how the business minimises consumption and waste of ELECTRICITY, FUEL, 

WATER and MATERIALS. 

HINT: These sourced and consumed in a sustainable manner through practices and policies which aim 

to use renewable or recycled resources and to minimise consumption and waste. 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: How does your business monitor and review consumption of ELECTRICITY, FUEL, WATER 

and MATERIALS? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

 

Natural Environment Protection 

The original appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment should be maintained 

https://tict.com.au/documents/104/Eco_Star_reworded_Questions_002.pdf
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using a combination of habitat and wildlife protection measures, pollution controls, disturbance 

minimising best practices and conservation activities. 

QUESTION: What Habitat protection measures are in place that aid in maintaining the original 

appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What Wildlife Protection measures are in place that aid in maintaining the original 

appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What Pollution Control measures are in place that aid in maintaining the original 

appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What Disturbance Minimisation measures are in place that aid in maintaining the 

original appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What Environmental Stewardship measures are in place that aid in maintaining the 

original appearance, biodiversity and ecology of the natural environment? 

HINT: Environmental Stewardship is demonstrated through conservation initiatives 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

 

Built Environment Performance 

QUESTION: How has the business ensured the site and buildings perform in an environmentally 

sound manner and conform to the natural environment in which it is situated? 

HINT: Consider the site layout, built design, construction and building fittings and how the use of 
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renewable and recycled resources has been maximised. 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach 

 

Environmentally Responsible Behaviour 

QUESTION: Has your business undertaken an impact assessment? 

HINT: Impact assessment is a tool used to manage the inevitable environmental impacts associated 

with human activity in the natural environment and to ensure operations are in line with local and 

regional environmental planning guidelines/regulations. 

RESPONSE: Yes 

Please Attach 

RESPONSE: No 

Download template, complete then attach. 

QUESTION: What steps has the business undertaken to manage disturbance to the natural 

environment? 

HINT: Operations should only be undertaken in locations where tourism is an appropriate use and 

the inevitable environmental impacts associated with human activity in the natural environment are 

managed and disturbed areas rehabilitated. 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What environmentally sustainable practices are in place to manage human activity? 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What policies and procedures are in place to manage waste 

HINT: Responsible waste management policies and procedures include the collection, removal, 

treatment, reuse and recycling of solid, liquid and human waste. 
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RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: How does the business manage the storage, handling and disposal of Hazardous 

Materials. 

HINT: Environmental Performance Monitoring 

RESPONSE: text box and attach 

QUESTION: What are the businesses Hazardous Material Spill procedures? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

 

Working with Local and Indigenous Communities 

QUESTION: How does the business provide ongoing support and involvement with local 

communities and minimise negative impacts? 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach 

QUESTION: How does the business provide ongoing support and involvement with local indigenous 

communities and minimise negative impacts? 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach 

QUESTION: How does the business embrace and respect the cultural aspects of the surrounding 

areas? 

RESPONSE: Text box and attach 

QUESTION: Is the business sensitive to the value of interpretation? 

RESPONSE: Yes 

 

Promotion of Environmental and Social Understanding 

QUESTION: What training is available to staff to support the businesses contribution to 
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sustainability? 

RESPONSE: Text Box 

QUESTION: How does the business educate customer on sustainability? 

HINT: You should consider the materials or activities available and delivery of the content. 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

QUESTION: What research initiatives or involvement is the business included in? 

RESPONSE: text box and attach option 

 

Specialist Activities 

Please identify what the business has in place for the below activities, to keep environmental and 

wildlife disturbance to a minimum during the operations of specialist activities: 

• Bushwalking and Hiking 

• Camping 

• Vehicle Tours 

• Boating 

• Aircraft 

• Abseiling and Rock Climbing 

• Trail Riding and Other Animal Riding 

• Fishing 

• Caving 

• Nocturnal Animal Viewing 

• Turtle Interaction 

• Marine Mammal and Mega Fauna Viewing 
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• Swimming with Marine Mammals and Mega Fauna 

• Snorkelling and Suba Diving 

 

------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

GSTC Criteria: 
GSTC’s criteria are for hotel and tour operators, and tourism destinations, they comprehensive and can be found on the links below: 

1. GSTC Industry Criteria (for hotels and tour operators) 

This set of Criteria relates to the sustainable management of private sector travel industry, focusing currently on Hotels and Tour Operators. 

https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-industry-criteria/ 

 

2. GSTC Destination Criteria 

This set of Criteria relates to sustainable management of Tourism Destinations. 

https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-destination-criteria/ 

  

https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-industry-criteria/
https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-industry-criteria/
https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-destination-criteria/
https://www.gstcouncil.org/gstc-criteria/gstc-destination-criteria/
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Appendix 7. Hierarchy of Needs  
 
Working in Harmony attends to the range of human needs described by Maslow44 . 
 
Wellness Tourism supports the apex of Self-actualisation, but also the psychological needs of self-esteem and belonging, we should recognise that harmful 
practice and environments are discordant and disrupt a visitors experience and process of self-actualisation. Wellness cannot proceed in a harmful 
environment. 
 
 
 

 
 

 
44 https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Maslow%27s_hierarchy_of_needs 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Maslow%27s_hierarchy_of_needs

